Minutes of the Board of the Adjustments meeting of August 13, 2020, held in the Weber County Commission Chamber, 2380 Washington Blvd. Floor 1. Ogden UT at 4:30 pm & Via Zoom Video Conferencing

Members Present: Rex Mumford-Acting Chair

Kevyn Grimes Neil Barker

Staff Present: Rick Grover; Planning Director; Steve Burton, Principle Planner; Chris Crockett, Legal Counsel, Marta Borchert,

Secretary

Both Chair Warburton and Vice-Chair Froerer are not present, an acting chair will need to be elected.

MOTION: Neil Barker nominates Rex Mumford as acting chair. Kevyn Grimes seconds. Motion carries (3-0)

Pledge of Allegiance

**Roll Call** 

- 1. Appreciation of Service Presentation: Phil Hancock: Director Grover states that Phil Hancock served for quite some time on the Board of Adjustments and he has now resigned. Weber County staff would like to express their gratitude to him and his family. Director Grover notes that Planning Staff presented him with a commemorative clock. His advice and counsel was great. He always read his packet and that was greatly appreciated. Board members agree Phil Hancock will be missed on the Board of Adjustments.
- 2. Minutes: Approval of the July 9, 2020 meeting minutes.

**MOTION:** Kevyn Grimes moves to approve the minutes. Neil Barker Seconds. Motion carries (3-0) Minutes are approved as presented.

3. BOA 2020-06: Consideration and action on a request to appeal the construction of a home located at 3946 N 3175 W.

Steve Burton states that this application on an appeal construction of a home located at 3946 N 3175 W. The address isn't specifically assigned to a parcel. The applications cited parcel number 193920002. The received date on that application is June 25, 2019. Matt Wilson was legal counsel for Weber County at the court hearing and he can explain in greater detail. This case was remanded to the Board of Adjustments from the District Court.

Matt Wilson states that this is correct, there was an application that was received, and in consideration with Planning, they determined that it was not filed timely. Because of this, it was not forwarded to the Board of Adjustment. They filed with the District Court. There was a hearing either last month or at the end of June, and the District Court felt there was a procedural error and wanted it to be brought back before the Board of Adjustments.

Mr. Burton states it wasn't clear what was being appealed. The appellant hasn't stated a specific land use decision that is being appealed. Also, there isn't an actual date, for Planning to measure the 15 calendar days. Looking at the land-use code that relates to the Board of Adjustment 102- 3-4 (A)(4) it states All appeals to the Board of Adjustments shall be filed with the Planning Division not more than 15 calendar days after the date of the written decision of the land-use authority. Looking back at the date, June 25, 2019, there simply were not any land-use decisions that were made 15 days before that, nor were there any notices of decision that were posted 15 days before this date. For this reason, Staff is making a recommendation that the appeal application be denied. Staff feels that the application was not filed timely.

Chair Mumford asks what is being appealed. Based on what is on the screen there is already a home on the parcel. Mr. Burton states that in the application it states that they are appealing the construction of the home.

Matt Wilson states that he can shed some light on this. There are three different land-use decisions that they took issue with. The first was for alternative access because the parcel did not have the necessary frontage. The second was the subdivision of that, because before it was just one parcel. The third was the building permit, which was issued on May 6, 2019. These are the three land-use decisions and that's why Planning Staff and the legal always believed it is untimely because it came in more than 15 days after any land use decision for those properties there.

Chair Mumford asks if the home is finished. Mr. Burton states that it is and the certificate of occupancy was granted on October 18, 2019. Chair Mumford asks who is appealing the decision and what decision is being appealed?

Mr. Burton states that this might be a good question for the applicant and based on what was presented to Planning staff, the applicant did not state in their application what they're appealing, other than the construction of a home, the appellant is Kristen Zaugg who is a neighbor directly to the South.

Chair Mumford asks if the Board members have any questions for Matt Wilson or Steve Burton. There are none at this point.

Chair Mumford asks Mr. Crockett if the item should be opened for public comment. Mr. Crockett states that he does not believe that it should be because the Board of Adjustments is responsible for reviewing the record that has been presented. This is what their decision should be based on. Public comment wouldn't be relevant. The applicant has a right to speak and to address the issues on the record.

Zane Froerer, representing Kristen Zaugg states, that the meeting agenda for the Board of Adjustments has the wrong application two applications were filed. He explains that looking at the front page of the application for the Board of Adjustments at the top It says international building code appeal. This was not the application concerning the issue that was meant to be heard. He adds that this application was filed by his client. This one did specifically address the building. However, also filed on that same day was an appeal to the Board of Adjustments that, put at issue, a couple of decisions. The reason why the appeal was filed so late was due to his client alleging discrepancies in the notices that were sent out. The first time his client Kristen Zaugg had an actual notice that something was happening was on the neighboring lot was when construction started on the access of the front. Shortly thereafter Mrs. Zaugg came to the Planning office and attempted to file a Board of Adjustments appeal. There was a bit of a process and some problems with that. That is why the court remanded it to the Board of Adjustments because the court agreed with Mrs. Zaugg that the question of timeliness of that appeal should be answered by the Board of Adjustments and not by any other department within the County. He asks that hearing be continued until the Board of Adjustment is provided with other applications in the packet. The reason the other application that was filed along with this one is because there was an International Building Code appeal. The appeal that was taken up to the district court was the appeal of the subdivision request in the alternate access request. The Board of Adjustments has not been briefed on that. He adds that he could brief the Board on it but it would be more appropriate for the County to have an opportunity to put that into the agenda and put that into the report.

Matt Wilson states that he would not object to that. He notes that this was the only application that was received. Mr. Wilson states that they can put that on him. He adds that he would be fine if the meeting is continued for the Board to be able to review that application.

Mr. Burton states that speaking for a Planning Division staff. They did not receive other applications with the one presented. He adds that he can't speak to other applications being filed.

Mr. Froerer asks if the meeting can be continued so that Planning Staff and Applicant can work out whether or not it was filed. The one that was presented is not the one that his office prepared. He notes that he sent it with his client he is not sure what was submitted.

Director Grover asks if Mr. Crockett received any applications in his office. Mr. Crockett states that the only information he received is the Board of Adjustment agenda and packet that was emailed out to the members. He states that he hasn't seen anything else related to this case or any other file provided by the Planning Department. He adds that he agrees that they need to make sure that there is a complete file so that they may review the entire record. He states that if they want to take time to verify the application this would be appropriate. He adds that they need to make sure that any papers that are provided to the Board have been filed with the Planning Department. He asks Director Grover how quickly they can verify that there is a complete application for the Board to consider. The next thing is that the Board needs to be comfortable with the amount of time that they've been given to prepare the materials. There are several things they can do. The question is are they comfortable proceeding with the information that they have before them. The first thing would be to verify that the Board has been provided an entire record.

Director Grover asks Mr. Burton how long would it take you to just go through and verify that the applicant has submitted a complete record.

Mr. Burton asks Matt Wilson, concerning court proceedings and the decision was remanded, was it about three separate appeal applications? Mr. Wilson states the application was never provided to the court. Mr. Burton asks if they didn't specify which applications were remanded. Mr. Wilson states that he believes that it would be the same result on any of the applications because nothing was forwarded to the Board of Adjustment. It would still have to go before the Board of Adjustment.

Mr. Froerer states that he believes Mr. Wilson is correct and in his petition for review did reference the alternate access, and the subdivision. He notes that his office records show that what was sent over were those appeals. And that's what he was meant to be appealing and that's what he took up to the court and that's what he briefed. If there was a disconnect between Matt Wilson and him, it never came out in the briefing it was never brought up. He is not sure how that got past both of them. He states that he wants to continue this and get with the County and find out what happened with that appeal.

Mr. Wilson states that he is fine with that because ultimately the court felt there was a procedural error and then it needed to come before the Board of Adjustment. He adds that they need some time but he will leave that up to the Board.

Mr. Burton states that from the Planning Division after those court proceedings, the application that was presented is what Kristen Zaugg filed with the Planning Office.

Mr. Wilson states that as Mr. Froerer pointed out the alternate access and the subdivision. That was what was remanded by the court and there was probably some kind of disconnect and the application needs to be located.

Mr. Burton asks if even though they have the dates of those decisions would a full record be the minutes and everything because, because if our if the stance is that they weren't filed timely. Nothing was filed.

Mr. Crockett states that concerning the application that it was attached to the agenda, the Board could make a decision on that issue as far as timeliness but if there's another appeal application out there that was submitted at a different date, it would have to be verified. If this is the only thing that was brought to the Planning Department there's a complete record and the Board can take up the timing issue. If the Planning Department never received those other appeal applications, and that's not part of the record and shouldn't be considered by the Board.

Mr. Burton states they did not receive anything else and those court proceedings happened in July of this year.

Mr. Froerer states that he would like the Planning Department to go back and verify that this was the only application they received. And he doesn't want to deal with an application that is not correct. There's no reason to just push ahead with the wrong application. The application that was attached to the agenda was not what was argued at the District Court. If the County wants to go through this again he will take it up to the court again and it will be brought back again. He states that he is asking for a continuance so that this can get straightened out and they don't have to go through the hassle, but it's up to the County.

Mr. Burton states that he has the file and the date that it was accepted. He states that he can present it.

Mr. Wilson states that he is not objecting to it being continued. He notes that review could probably just happen between Planning Mr. Froerer and himself at another time to allow everyone to review that.

Mr. Crockett states that he agrees with that, it might be wise just to take a step back, make sure that everyone has all of the information, and then come back at another time. This must be done correctly to make sure that the Board has a complete packet. He notes that it may be what has been provided but it would be wise to make sure.

Chair Mumford asks if there is a Board member who would like to make a motion to table this and allow the County to take the necessary time to review and see if there are additional applications and work with Mr.Froerer to make sure that the file is complete.

Neil Barker states that after listening to Mr. Wilson and Mr. Froerer, it sounds like they both agree that it would be wise to wait. He states that he would ask Mr. Froerer, if he feels like he has the applications to show some proof of that, rather than putting it all on to the Planning Division. His client should also have a record of that. He adds that he would like to see a timeline, rather than just dates thrown out. It should be organized. It would be helpful for the Board members to be able to see a timeline of events.

**MOTION:** Neil Barker moves to table, BOA 2020-06: Consideration and action on a request to appeal the construction of a home located at 3946 N 3175 W. to allow Planning Department staff and the Kristen Zaugg and Counsel Zane Froerer time verify the application. Kevyn Grimes seconds. Motion carries (3-0)

MOTION: Neil Barker Motions to adjourn. Kevyn Grimes seconds. Motion carries (3-0)

Adjournment: 5:13 PM

Respectfully Submitted,

Marta Borchert